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SOUTHERN RAIL LINK CITY ENTRY 
Motion 

MS HODSON-THOMAS (Carine) [4.40 pm]:  I move -  

That this House condemns the Government for its failure to heed the Perth City Rail Advisory 
Committee’s advice to reject the Minister for Planning and Infrastructure’s William Street preferred rail 
entry into the city, and further for its failure to engage the community with broad consultation to deliver 
public transport commuters with a fully integrated transport system that meets the needs of all 
commuters and is based on empirical evidence that supports the direct route. 

In November 2001, the minister established the Perth City Rail Advisory Committee.  The terms of reference of 
the committee were limited to the rail’s entry into the central business district from the Narrows Bridge.  Its task 
included developing criteria and evaluating options for and providing recommendations on the alignment and the 
stations and recommending requirements to ameliorate the impact of the rail in construction and operational 
processes.  It was charged also with considering social, economic, environmental, planning and financial 
implications, as well as relevant land use and planning issues.  Stuart Hicks chaired the committee .  There were 
a number of members on that committee, including Mr Frank Bryant, a consulting engineer and Chairman of 
BSD Consultants Pty Ltd; Ms Carey Curtis, a town planning lecturer at Curtin University of Technology; Dr 
Richard Day, the general manager of rail development at the State Rail Authority of New South Wales, who 
replaced Mr David Lock, a London-based town planner who was unable to attend meetings, on 19 December 
2000; Mr John Hoare, a railway planning consultant; Ms Sharni Howe, an architect and urban designer; Mr Tony 
Packer, the President of the Property Council of Australia; and Councillor Lisa Scaffidi from the City of Perth.   

The report was presented to the minister in March 2002.  The report contained 11 findings and I will go into 
them shortly.  However, before I do that, I will refer to the prior planning.  It is fairly important in this exercise 
for people to understand what the committee has said about the prior planning.  With the indulgence of the 
House, I will try to at least paraphrase much of what it has said.  The committee was given a very difficult task.  
One needs to read the report to understand all of its findings and what it had to say about the planning that had 
been undertaken.  It had a view that the planning was inhibited by a number of factors; that is, it was not 
demonstrably based on a clearly articulated vision of the city and the role its transport arrangements might 
appropriately play.  That is very critical in understanding this issue.  It also said that the planning was 
insufficiently derived from a de-constrained and comprehensive analysis of alternative options.  It goes on to say 
that there was insufficient use of any analysis of likely passenger movement.  That is very important.  I have 
tried to raise that point often in debate in this place; that is, if the rail link were to be re-routed, it is imperative 
that it be substantiated with patronage potential and studies that had been done to examine that issue. 

Ms MacTiernan:  That is a different issue.   

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  When the minister gets her opportunity to speak, she can - 

Ms MacTiernan:  I am just trying to assist you. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The minister is not assisting me; she can make her own speech.   

Apparently the options were not evaluated on consistent and transparent criteria and the risks of the alternative 
options were inadequately addressed.  The committee says also that there was insufficient consultation on a 
preferred option before its announcement.  That is also critical.  The committee considers that these 
shortcomings have inhibited the whole railway planning process.  We have been saying for months that the 
minister made a unilateral decision to change the route from the Kenwick route along the freeway - 

Ms MacTiernan:  When did your Government decide to go down the Kenwick route? 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The minister can make her own speech. 

Ms MacTiernan:  I am asking you that. 

Mr Barnett:  You can try and bully later when you get your chance. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The minister can make her own speech.  I will make reference to the prior planning 
so that people can understand that the committee was critical of the minister, and that is quite evident when one 
reads the report.  The committee was told that government approval of a route change was conditional on there 
being no increase in the cost.  That was an awesome task for the committee.  If members read the report, they 
will realise that there was no opportunity for the rail link to remain within budget.   
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The first of the 11 findings of the committee was that the report be released for public consideration at the 
earliest practical opportunity.  The minister has done that.  I understand that 3 000 submissions have been 
received and the minister subsequently reconvened the committee as at 24 April.  It will be an enormous task to 
go through those 3 000 submissions.  The second finding refers to the preferred option around the north western 
side of the new convention centre, which will provide a new station, integrated with the busport on the northern 
side of the convention centre, before circuiting the southern and eastern side of the city in a bored tunnel.  The 
eastern route will come up Mounts Bay Road, north of the convention centre, go through a bored tunnel along 
The Esplanade, go under Government House gardens into Irwin Street through a bored tunnel and then go into 
Wellington Street and integrate with Perth central station.  Finding three also referred to the eastern route.  In 
finding four the committee recommended that the Western Australian Planning Commission be requested to 
investigate the reservation of underground space, particularly for a future underground loop with a horizon of 25 
years.  Obviously it was looking for a vision for the future of a proposal to have an underground rail loop in the 
city.  Finding five was the most critical finding; that is, the committee found that the William Street announced 
route suffers a number of shortcomings that are sufficient to reject the option.  That is fairly critical.  Finding six 
states that the only way the William Street route would be considered as an option would be if it were enhanced.  
It would need to satisfy both the Government and the community of the following criteria: it would strengthen, 
not undermine, the relationship of the city and the river; it would integrate with the busport; it would positively 
support the convention centre; it would see no reduction in pedestrian space in William Street - 

Mr Hyde:  No.  

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The member can make his own speech. 

Mr Hyde:  We have our copies of the report and you are reading it out.  

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I am not reading it totally.  I am trying to paraphrase it as best I can.  It is fairly 
important that these issues are raised in this place.  Adequate traffic capacity - 

Mr Hyde interjected. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I will get to that. 

Mr Hyde:  We know all this.  What is your view on it? 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  Adequate traffic capacity would be maintained in William Street.  It would have no 
detrimental effect on the buildings at the intersection of William Street and Mounts Bay Road. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr Dean):  Members to my right, Hansard is having trouble hearing the member.  I, 
too, am having trouble hearing.  I am getting old.   

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  It states also that it would provide no unreasonable disruption to William Street 
during construction; and the main city station would connect effectively with the existing Perth city station.  I 
have raised those issues in this place previously, but it is interesting that the committee has articulated them in 
such a coherent way.   

Finding seven talks about the western route option.  The western route will come under the Mitchell Freeway 
near Parliament House, with a station at Elder Street, which will probably require the demolition of three 
buildings in Elder Street, and it will then come into Perth central and integrate with the existing rail network.  
The committee states that the problem with the western end is that it will involve some loss of time for docking, 
because the train will come into the station and there will be a turnaround time of five or seven minutes to allow 
the operator to get to the front of the train.  Finding eight states that the committee recommends that the 
Railways Commission should investigate the availability of computer software in the form of a rail operations 
simulation package.  Finding nine is very detailed and again deals with the William Street option and the 
enhanced western route option.  Finding 10 states that the committee considers it to be beneficial to reconsider 
the longstanding issue of connecting Northbridge to the city at ground level.  Finding 11 is interesting and states 
that the committee recommends that overriding responsibility for the governance of implementation of the south 
west metropolitan railway project and its associated work within the City of Perth should be entrusted to a small 
executive group that includes the City of Perth and property owners, and individuals who have personal 
competencies and experience in the complex issues of delivering this project.   

Fifty-nine submissions were received by the committee.  I have gone through those submissions.  Their common 
theme is that the direct route will spoil the ambience of William Street, will not service the western employment 
node, and will disrupt and impact on retail trade.  That is an important key.  I have done some research on a 
number of rail infrastructure projects in other parts of the world, and in cities similar to Perth the impact of those 
projects was so enormous that the retail sector never recovered and died.  That is an important factor that we 
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need to consider thoroughly when we embark upon a project like this.  Their common theme was also that the 
direct route is ugly and is a barrier to the integration of the city and the river; no impact analysis was undertaken; 
the Perth city railway station should be maintained as an interchange; there was a lack of consultation; there is a 
need to integrate all the public transport in Perth; there will be an impact on the proposed convention centre; 
there will be a visual intrusion on Perth water; the train operations should not dictate the route; and it is 
inefficient to duplicate stations.  I found that very interesting.   

As I said, 59 submissions were received by the committee.  As a result of the two options being put to the 
community for public consideration, in excess of 3 000 submissions have now been received.  That indicates the 
enormous interest of the community.  This has been the only opportunity for the community to be involved in 
any consultation about this matter.  The two options that went out for public consideration were the western end 
and the central end.  The eastern end was ruled out, as the minister had obviously determined that was far too 
costly.  The committee proposed the central route as an enhanced model, but it said it believed it lacked the key 
component of integrating with the existing rail network.  That is fairly important.   

Mr Hyde:  That was its preferred option after the eastern option.  

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  That is not how I read it.  The member for Perth can make his own speech.  The 
western end is ripe for development.  It is a greater link for West Perth and the central business district and it 
integrates with the central station.  As I said, there are some problems. 

Ms MacTiernan:  Are you supporting the western option?  Is that the point of this? 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I am trying to be constructive.  

Ms MacTiernan:  Is it the western option that you prefer?   

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I will come to that in my own time.  I would like to follow the sequence of the notes 
that I have prepared for myself.  Whether the minister likes it or not, I will say which of the preferred routes I 
think would be reasonably accepted.  However, I have a problem with the whole project, and I will go through 
that.  I turn now to the relevant factors in identifying the route options, as stated on page 16 of the report.   

Ms MacTiernan:  Why not talk about why Kenwick is better, because that would be tremendously interesting? 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I think the minister has heard that.  The relevant factors in identifying the route 
options were, firstly, the aesthetic impacts and the foreshore access.  The foreshore, as I said yesterday and as I 
have said on a number of occasions, does not belong to the minister and does not belong to the Perth urban rail 
development.  It belongs to the community.  It is a piece of our heritage that should be protected.  The committee 
looked also at passenger convenience and interchange; service economy, efficiency and reliability; property 
requirements; and costs.  Page 18 of the report states, under “Costs” -  

. . . it is the Committee’s view that the planning process would be fundamentally flawed if it were 
constrained at the outset by a historically derived cost ceiling.  The new railway will be one of the most 
significant investments in the city’s transport history.  It will have repercussions for many generations.  
In effect, the decision will be irreversible.  At its worst, the risk is that a railway might be built which 
succeeded in meeting a budget yet failed to meet acceptable community and transport objectives.  This 
is a recipe for a white elephant.   

That is critical.  The minister needs to take these concerns on board and not be fixed on one central route.   

The committee also made the important comment that from a route planning point of view, what matters most 
for rail users is the convenience of the location of the stations, and the time and reliability of the door-to-door 
journey.  The minister keeps talking about the 12-minute saving.  I will go into that shortly.  The committee 
stated also that the actual route traversed between stations is of little relevance to people’s experience.  The 
minister may think it is not important that the rail links up to Perth central station.  However, it is important.  A 
person from Mandurah who wanted to go to Kenwick, for example, on the central route would have to come into 
the city and would then have to get off the train and walk to Perth central to catch the Armadale train, because 
the lines do not integrate.  

Mr Hyde:  Not if he worked at BankWest.  You do not understand the figures. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The member for Perth can make his own speech.  

Ms MacTiernan:  Have you ever been to Wynyard Station in Sydney? 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I have travelled on a lot of trains. 

Ms MacTiernan:  Do you know that some large cities have a train station that has two exits?  Are you familiar 
with that concept? 
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Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I am.  I lived in London for three years.  I have used the underground system in 
London and in many other places in the world.  I have lived in Sydney too.  
Ms MacTiernan:  You are familiar with that concept? 
Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  Yes, but they have a central railway station at which all the rail lines interconnect. 
Ms MacTiernan:  In London? 
Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  Do not compare Perth with London, for goodness sake!  I was referring to places like 
Sydney, Brisbane and Melbourne.  

Several members interjected. 
The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr Dean):  Members!  Will the member for Carine address the Chair, please. 
Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  Yes, I should address you, Mr Acting Speaker.  I will also touch on the railway 
service to Thornlie. 
Mr Pendal interjected. 
The ACTING SPEAKER:  Member for South Perth! 

Mr Pendal:  I just can’t hear when those opposite are yabbering; that is all. 

The ACTING SPEAKER:  As the member for South Perth knows, his voice carries quite a volume and tone. 

Mr Pendal:  I know, but I have difficulty hearing when members opposite are yabbering. 

The ACTING SPEAKER:  Member for South Perth, I am on my feet. 

Mr Pendal:  I beg your pardon. 

The ACTING SPEAKER:  When the member for South Perth speaks, he talks over the member for Carine.  I 
know he does not mean to do it, but would he please desist. 

Mr Pendal:  It is just that I cannot hear when all - 

The ACTING SPEAKER:  I call the member for South Perth to order for the first time. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I know I am quietly spoken, and I prefer to be that way. 

I will now touch on rail services to Thornlie.  The committee commented in the report that those services should 
be re-evaluated and that the $90 million that could be saved could be injected into the city link.  Perhaps the 
minister, in her address, will outline whether that will be the case and whether the deferral of some grade 
separations between Rivervale and Kenwick will also be considered, because, to date, there has been no 
confirmation of that.  Certainly, the Armadale line must be thoroughly examined and investigated. 

I will deal with the convention centre.  I know that Peter Brokenshire has made a number of comments about his 
preferred option.  In fact, in an article in The West Australian of 17 April 2002, headed “Rail convention worry”, 
it was reported that Mr Brokenshire addressed a group of - 

Mr Hyde:  He is now happy.  He was at the workshop as well.  All the problems have been fixed. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  In The West Australian of 17 April, which was a couple of weeks ago, he is reported 
to have said that he favoured a loop through West Perth and around to the central rail station over the State 
Government’s preference for running the line past the centre and to a tunnel under William Street.   

Mr Kucera:  Surely you must look at people’s agendas, though. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I agree. 

The South Perth station has not been factored into the 12-minute saving.  The minister keeps referring to this 12-
minute saving for the people of Mandurah and a 10-minute saving, I think, for the people of Rockingham.  Once 
the South Perth station is built, established and running, I imagine that there will be a delay as commuters catch 
the train at South Perth. 

Mr Hyde:  There is nothing in the report about a South Perth station. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  Maybe the report does not say that, but it says that there should have been ongoing, 
broad consultation that engaged the whole community.  The committee was limited by its terms of reference.  I 
am trying to be an advocate for those people in the broader community who would also like to have their say on 
this proposal.  I would like to look at the 3 000 submissions that have been received.  I am sure that many 
comments by people who have taken the time to put across their points of view in writing relate to South Perth, 
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the Canning Bridge, the Narrows Bridge, the Mt Henry Bridge, the widening of the freeway and the duplication 
of an effective bus operation.  As I said, the South Perth station has not been factored into the 12-minute saving. 

I will also deal with the Canning Bridge.  I particularly want to refer to a statement the minister made on 9 
January 2002, and about which I asked her a question today.  The minister said -  

Preliminary studies showed the direct service would be used by at least 2,500 extra passengers a day 
because of the shorter travel times. 

I hope that the minister will take advantage of the opportunity to table her report later so that we can fully 
examine it to ascertain where these extra two and a half thousand patrons will come from.   

I want to deal with the infrastructure change that will take place at Canning Bridge.  An amount of $33 million 
has been spent on Canning Bridge.  The bus service is very efficient and effective.  In fact, the bus lanes have 
been expanded to allow emergency vehicles and taxis to use them.  I understand that the small charter vehicle 
industry made approaches in this respect.  Prison transfers are also able to be made down the bus lanes.   

I want to paint a picture.  I am trying to imagine what this will look like when it is embarked upon and at what 
stage all these things will happen; that is, when Canning Bridge is remodified and when Mt Henry Bridge is 
remodified or strengthened to accommodate the dual-gauge carriageway.  The Narrows Bridge will require 
further modifications to accommodate the dual-gauge carriageway.  Also, at the western or central end, there will 
be major disruption on our roads.  I cannot begin to imagine what that will be like for the State.  That is an 
important point that should be made.  I also understand that there will be requirements to widen the freeway.  I 
believe the minister has made that comment as well.   

I refer to a document entitled “South West Metropolitan Railway - Supplementary Report on Kwinana Freeway 
Alignment” that was prepared by Professor Peter Newman.  He referred to the staging of the Kwinana Freeway 
alignment, particularly replacing the bus way.  He comments -  

It is worth considering that although transport planners often talk about the conversion of busways to 
railways at different times, the reality is that it has never occurred to my knowledge anywhere in the 
world.  The problem is that a functioning busway cannot be closed down for the construction period 
without massive disruption.  Perth is fortunate in having a small window of opportunity to piggy back 
the railway construction onto the busway construction. 

Perhaps the professor sees a small window of opportunity.  However, I believe that window of opportunity has 
closed; there is no window of opportunity.  With further construction at Canning Bridge, buses and taxis will be 
forced back into general traffic, and there will be no dedicated bus lane.   

A comment was also made in the Melville Times.  It relates to an issue I raised yesterday; that is, that although 
Mandurah residents will save 12 minutes, people are concerned that that time will be added to the travelling time 
of other commuters.  The 30 April to 6 May edition of the Melville Times states -  

Extended travel times into the city have diminished the incentive for Melville residents to use public 
transport instead of their cars with the proposed Perth-Mandurah rail link. 

The minister keeps talking about getting people out of their cars and onto public transport.  The public transport 
system with the bus ways is operating efficiently and effectively.  Basically, the minister will duplicate that 
service, and that is an unfortunate occurrence.   

I made a comment about when we will see buses back in with general traffic.  I am interested to know the 
programming.  Once the minister announces her supplementary master plan, she will be able to give us more 
detail about the programming - when things will happen, how they will happen, when the buses will be taken out 
of the bus lanes and put back into general traffic, when the construction of Mt Henry Bridge will take place, 
when the modifications to the Narrows Bridge will be carried out and when the lane widening between South 
Perth and Mt Henry will take place.  All those things need to be thoroughly debated in this place.  

I accessed the transport web site the other day and looked at a number of disruption management plans.  They 
were there one day and disappeared the next.  My electorate officer investigated the matter with the department 
and she was told they should not have been there in the first place.  I find that very interesting.  They were there 
one minute but they were taken away the next.  Supposedly, they should not have been there because they were 
being adjusted.  It is interesting to note that the disruption management plan for William Street - a bored tunnel 
and a cut and cover - appeared in February.  Subsequently, disruption management plans were prepared for the 
western end as well.  I think they were commissioned in April.  Initially, I thought the minister was hell-bent on 
going down her central route.  We may hear today what is her preferred option.  I still do not think she knows.  
She does not know what anything will cost; she does not know when the railcars will be delivered; and she does 
not know whether the railcars will fit the northern suburbs line and the existing stations. 
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Mr Barnett:  It was a tough question: whether the trains were longer than the platforms! 

Ms MacTiernan:  Have you not read the master plan! 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The minister will have an opportunity soon to answer.  I have read the master plan. 

Several members interjected. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr Andrews):  Order! 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I have read the master plan and the findings of the Perth City Rail Advisory 
Committee.  I have read them more than once.  It has been wonderful bedtime reading for me for days, if not for 
months. 

Several members interjected. 

The ACTING SPEAKER:  Order, members!  There is too much conversation across the House.  I will not let 
any member of this House be drowned out by interjections.  It does not serve the House well for members to 
carry on like that. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  The minister was asked before whether she knew what were the costs.  It is a 
question I am allowed to ask of the minister.  If she refuses to answer it, it only shows her incompetence on the 
whole issue.  The whole process has been flawed from start to finish.  The minister should be condemned for 
embarking on this in such an ad hoc way.  She went kicking and screaming to establish the Perth City Rail 
Advisory Committee.  She was hell-bent on going down the William Street option until property owners and the 
City of Perth condemned her for her scant regard for their interests and for the interests of and vision for this 
city.  That should be protected.  It was their right to condemn her.  She has embarked on some consultation.  
People have said that there was no broad consultation.  I wonder what would be the result if they had been given 
the task to look at the whole project from start to finish.  The member for Mandurah considers that the rail line 
starts at Mandurah and finishes at the CBD.  For the member for Perth, the rail line starts at the CBD and 
finishes at Mandurah.  That can be debated by both parties, and I am sure it will be.  If they had been given an 
opportunity, what would they have said?  I believe they would have ruled this out due to the time frame and the 
costings, because they do not stack up.  It is unravelling at the seams, and the minister knows that.  

Ms MacTiernan:  Give me one shred of evidence. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  There is lots of evidence.  The minister’s own committee has said that it does not 
stack up.  The announced William Street option had many shortcomings. 

Ms MacTiernan:  That is why we were going into the development of the master plan. 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  Let us look at the master plan and its development.  Let us call it the supplementary 
master plan because that is how the minister refers to it.  The supplementary master plan was to be ready by 
February.  We are now in early May.  It will be June before the supplementary master plan comes out.  The 
minister made a determination on 17 July 2001 that she would change the route.  That was the announcement 
date.  There must have been time before the announcement date because, if there was not, the minister should be 
seriously held to account. 

Ms MacTiernan:  Does the member think I just woke up one morning and said, “Gosh, I am going to take the rail 
down the central route and I will not tell the Cabinet or Treasury”? 

Ms HODSON-THOMAS:  I will make some comments about the minister’s interjection.  Yesterday, she said 
that she had only 10 months to get things organised.  She has had longer than that; she had the few months 
before she announced her decision.  It was not 10 months; it was well and truly longer.  I know other members 
are interested in having their say on this matter.  I do not want to monopolise the time available.  The whole 
planning process has been done in an ad hoc way and I have no confidence in this minister.  The people who 
have contacted me have no confidence in her to deliver a rail line on time within budget.  The saving of 12 
minutes on the route is an absolute nonsense.  Not only that, let us look at all the stations along the route.  Has 
the minister engaged in consultation with the community of Melville about the proposed stations?  No.  Has she 
talked to the local authorities?  This is the minister who publicly advocates community consultation, yet there is 
no broad consultation.  The bottom line is take it or leave it.  Quite frankly, Perth deserves better than a second-
rate rail system. 

MR BARNETT (Cottesloe - Leader of the Opposition) [5.17 pm]:  I will concentrate on just two issues.  Firstly, 
I will comment on the patterns of travel and the way in which the urban area of Perth has developed.  I will also 
concentrate on some of the financial aspects of this project.  There is no doubt that a rail project such as this is 
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extremely complex.  The demographic analysis on which it is based is complex and the engineering issues are 
complex, particularly when tunnelling and bridging are involved.  Other complexities include the scheduling of 
rail and the type of rail stock that should be purchased.  In every sense, it is a major and difficult issue.  No-one 
is denying that.  That is why the previous Government took such a long time to examine it.  It went through all 
the variations.  Everything was analysed and a large amount of taxpayers’ funds was spent on ensuring that the 
best possible research - including social, engineering and technical research - was done and that the decision, 
once made, was the right decision and that it would sustain the city for a long period.  This Government and this 
minister started advising councils 12 months ago that it was reconsidering the decision.  I suspect that they had 
already informally decided among themselves what they would do.  On 16 July last year they formally 
announced an alteration of the route.  I will quote from the press release by the Premier and the minister - 

The $1.2 billion project will connect Mandurah - Australia’s fastest growing city - and the southern 
suburbs to Perth. 

It will slash 12 minutes off the travel time from Mandurah and Rockingham to the city. 

It continues - 

Importantly, the cost of the direct route will be contained within existing budget estimates. 

That is, $1.2 billion.   

The metropolitan area of Perth has a population of around 1.2 million.  It covers a geographic area that is very 
large for a population of that size and is comparable to the Greater London area.  Like most cities, it has a central 
business district and is characterised by a continual shift away from the CBD to areas of regional nodal 
employment.  Fremantle was the original regional node.  Areas of employment have since developed in areas 
like the commercial site at Wangara in the northern suburbs.  The population in Rockingham and Mandurah has 
grown, although the employment base in those areas has not grown as much.  In Perth, as in other broad 
metropolitan and urban areas, nodes are developing outside the central business district and the inner suburbs, 
and those nodes demonstrate either employment or population growth.  Hopefully over time there will be a 
geographic relationship between population and employment centres.  Good urban design and good planning 
should seek that.   

Our rail system is, logically, radial in nature.  It runs from the outer suburbs - the western suburbs, the northern 
suburbs and the south eastern suburbs - and feeds directly into the city.  The south metropolitan line, whether it 
comes through Fremantle or Kenwick or down the freeway, will ultimately find its way to the city.  The focus is 
still on the central business district.  Long-term planning should recognise that travel patterns are no longer like 
that.  As the structure of the city changes, so does the nature of travel patterns, whether it be work travel or 
recreational or leisure travel, such as for shopping.  I draw members’ attention to a statistic that is glaringly 
obvious to anyone who shows any interest in urban or regional economics.  The central city area was by far the 
dominant area of employment 20 to 30 years ago.  That is no longer the case.  The central business district of 
Perth accounts for less than 20 per cent of the jobs in the metropolitan area.  Although the population of the 
broader metropolitan area has continued to show strong growth, the number of jobs in the central business area 
has declined in absolute terms.  Fewer people work in the central business district than did 10 and certainly 20 
years ago.  In years gone by, manufacturing operations, such as printing and biscuit production, were located in 
the centre of Perth.  All sorts of things were located in Perth.  As those industries moved out of the city, they 
were replaced by large numbers of clerical and typing pools, in which hundreds of people worked on machines.  
That also no longer takes place in the centre of Perth.  Those days have gone.  Armies of typists or word 
processing operators no longer work in the centre of Perth.  In 1990, 93 400 people worked in the Perth CBD.  
By 1997, just over seven years later, that figure had been reduced to 91 090.  There has been a consistent trend of 
declining absolute employment in the CBD.  Given that employment is declining in the CBD in absolute 
numbers, that urban populations are growing in nodes outside the CBD, and that employment is becoming 
increasingly concentrated in areas like Wangara, Canning Vale and Kenwick, why would the Government 
continue with a rail system that is CBD orientated?  Surely there needs to be some recognition that journeys to 
work are not always directed towards the CBD.  The CBD is less important as a centre of employment and a 
destination for commuters than it was five years ago, and it is far less important than it was 10 to 30 years ago.  
Our city is changing, but that is not reflected in the planning decisions of this Government.   

The statement of July last year said that under the Government’s plan, the rail journey to Perth would be 12 
minutes quicker.  It might be 12 minutes quicker from Mandurah.  It will certainly not be 12 minutes quicker 
from Rockingham because, under this minister, the rail system will no longer go into the central area of 
Rockingham.  People living in central Rockingham will have to either drive to the station or, if a light transit 
system of some form is built, make two rail journeys to get to work.  They will have to go from their home to the 
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station by bus or light rail and get off the light rail and onto the heavy rail to come to Perth.  That journey will 
not be 12 minutes quicker.  The journey time for people living in Rockingham will be substantially longer.  In a 
narrow sense, it may be that during the initial period of the operation of this rail, the journey from Mandurah will 
be 12 minutes quicker than it would have been under the previous proposal.  It will never be 12 minutes quicker 
from Rockingham.  It will be slower.  Further, the rail will fail to pick up cross-metropolitan travellers.  Those 
who are interested in the Rockingham and Mandurah areas will know, as I have said before in this House, that 
more people live in Rockingham and work in Mandurah or live in Mandurah and work in Rockingham than live 
in those areas and work in the CBD.  For the people of Mandurah and Rockingham, the more important journey 
is between Mandurah and Rockingham.  However, the rail line will no longer go into the centre of Rockingham.  
Where is the planning?  The planning process should start with a consideration of the demographics and the 
patterns of development in the urban area, and the journeys to work and other trips that commuters make.  This 
planning process has not done that.  The most important journey for the people of Mandurah and Rockingham is 
the one between those two destinations, not the one to Perth.   

Several members interjected.  

Mr BARNETT:  The member can speak later.   

Several members interjected. 

Mr BARNETT:  Mr Acting Speaker (Mr Andrews), a bit of even-handedness would be good.   

The other aspect is that it is CBD orientated.  A fair degree of manufacturing employment was located in the city 
of Perth 20 to 30 years ago.  Many of the old buildings in Perth reflect that.  For example, printing presses used 
to be located there.  I do not like the distinction, but we can make a distinction between white-collar - office and 
retail - workers and blue-collar workers, and say that in the past both white-collar and blue-collar employees 
were among those going into the city.  Very few blue-collar jobs exist in the CBD these days.  A high proportion 
of people with trades live in Rockingham in particular and Mandurah.  Their places of work are often in Canning 
Vale and Kewdale. 

Mr Kucera:  Are you suggesting that white-collar workers, like people in information technology, do not catch 
trains?   

Mr BARNETT:  The IT industry is not CBD orientated.  The minister does not understand even that.  For people 
in blue-collar occupations, the most important south metropolitan journeys are essentially from Mandurah and 
Rockingham to either Canning Vale or the Kewdale-Kenwick area, which will not be available under this route.  
The Government has ignored basic demographic patterns and the need for blue-collar workers to commute 
across the urban area.  Ironically it is a Labor Government that is changing the south metropolitan rail system so 
that it will be entirely CBD orientated.  Its natural constituency, blue-collar workers, will not be advantaged by 
that.  I find that ironic.  The work force in the CBD has changed, and now comprises higher paid executives who 
occupy more space.  There are fewer of them, and half of them drive their cars to work because parking bays are 
provided.  That is a reality and it will not change.  

The Minister for Planning and Infrastructure tried to claim yesterday that the rail would cost $1.22 billion, as 
was stated in the information she released in August 2001.  It is now nearly 12 months since the announcement 
was made.  It is reasonable for this Parliament to expect those costings to have been verified or, if they have 
changed, for the minister to indicate the change and the nature of it.  The minister may not be able to cost it to 
the precise million dollars but should be able to cost it close to the mark.  This change of route has had 12 
months of work spent on it. 

In the announcement, the tunnelling and the station in the central business district are estimated to cost 
$90 million.  In no way in the world will they be $90 million.  Most engineers in the industry talk of at least 
$200 million.  There is no way that a tunnel under the CBD and a CBD railway station can be built for 
$90 million - not within a bull’s roar.  The Government describes the work required for the Mt Henry Bridge as 
costing $28 million.  Most engineers believe it will be in the order of at least $45 million.  The Government 
describes the upgrade of the Narrows Bridge as costing $20 million.  Again, the consensus in the engineering 
industry is that it will cost about $35 million.  The Narrows Bridge upgrade will be very difficult because of the 
below water, base conditions of the Swan River.  The Glen Iris upgrade is quoted at $2 million.  People agree 
that $2 million is about right.  The railway works from Glen Iris down the freeway to the Esplanade at Perth are 
estimated to cost $56 million.  People say that $56 million might be right, but has the Government included the 
potential $35 million to widen the freeway road system? 

Mr Kucera:  How can we check those figures? 

Mr BARNETT:  You can talk later, bimbo! 
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It will cost $56 million for the rail works and if the freeway must be widened we are looking at another 
$36 million at least.  Therefore, the $56 million is right if the Government has included $30 million to widen the 
freeway.  If the $30 million is not included, the cost will be $85 million or thereabouts. 

The connection between the Narrows Bridge and the Esplanade station is estimated to cost $35 million.  The 
consensus is that that figure is about right.  The Government has quoted the demolition works as costing 
$11 million.  If heritage buildings are involved, which they are, it will cost at least $20 million.  The experience 
of the Northbridge tunnel alone would show the impact of heritage buildings.  Ancillary requirements are about 
$12 million and concrete barriers are put at $7 million.  That is a fair figure and accepted.  The cost of the 
railcars is put at $300 million.  I assume that figure includes the goods and services tax.  The view generally is 
that $300 million is probably light and the figure might well be closer to $350 million.  The cost of stations at 
Canning Bridge, Leach Highway and Murdoch is put at $39 million.  That figure is unlikely to be correct.  It will 
cost at least $10 million to redesign and reconstruct Canning Bridge alone, so the figure of $39 million is 
unrealistic.  The figure for that body of work will probably be closer to $50 million. 

The Government said that the stand-alone spur line to Thornlie will be constructed, but it did not include any 
costing for it.  That will not come free.  If the Government is to provide a spur line to Thornlie, which 
incidentally picks up the biggest volume of traffic of any part of the whole route under any scenario, it will cost 
at least $30 million.  The Government has put nothing in for getting rid of the at-level grade crossings on the 
existing Armadale line.  Promises were made to do that.  People living along that line expect that to happen.  If 
that were to happen, it would cost $40 million.  The minister said that the Government would get rid of grade 
crossings.  If there is to be a tunnel under the CBD it will not be through rock - it is sand and riverbed.  
Tunnelling under the CBD is high risk. 

Mr Kucera:  Are you going to table your sources? 

Mr BARNETT:  The minister can speak later. 

Mr Kucera:  Are you going to table your sources? 

Mr BARNETT:  Mr Acting Speaker, this is incessant interruption. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr Andrews):  I thank the Leader of the Opposition.  The Leader of the Opposition is 
correct.  The level of interjection is beyond the acceptable.  I ask those members to my right to control their 
interjections. 

Mr BARNETT:  There is no costing for the removal of at-level grade crossings on the existing Armadale line.  
That is expensive to do and it will cost at least $40 million to make any impact on that area.   

The cost of the damage to the CBD buildings is not included.  Who knows what that will be.  It will not be easy 
to tunnel under the Perth CBD with its high-rise buildings with deep foundations in imperfect soil conditions.  
The Perth CBD is one of the most difficult environs in which to construct high-rise buildings because there is no 
bedrock, unlike Manhattan Island which is ideal because it is based on bedrock.  To pluck a figure out of the air, 
it might cost $50 million.  Members might laugh at that, but the claims for the construction of the Northbridge 
tunnel, although they were not realised, got to the order of $40 million.  The value of the real estate involved 
meant that was a modest project in comparison.   

As for the northern suburbs train stations upgrade, the hard question is whether the train will be longer than the 
platform or the platform will be longer than the train.  If the Government can match the platform to the train, 
which I think is a pretty good idea because we do not want people falling out of carriages onto the tracks, it will 
cost $25 million to $30 million.  Additional planning and infrastructure will cost $25 million, which is probably 
about right.  All of the other capital works will be of the order of $600 million. 

Ms MacTiernan:  I just want to clarify something. 

Mr BARNETT:  We will hear the minister in a minute. 

The one saving the Government has made is by taking the direct access route out of Rockingham.  That will save 
$130 million, but as the railway will not go to Rockingham any more, what is the point in that? 

It does not matter which way we look at it.  If we take a conservative position, we are looking at a scenario in 
which the cost of the southern rail link must blow out by at least $300 million.  That is a conservative estimate.  
The cost will be nothing like $1.2 billion but will be at least $1.5 billion in August 2001 dollars.  The minister 
can forget the little escalation ploy she tried yesterday. 

There is no way in which this Government and this minister can deliver this project on time.  It has already been 
delayed by at least one year and will inevitably be delayed by a lot longer.  There is no way the project will be 
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delivered on cost.  What we said yesterday, and what I repeat today, is that 12 months after the revision the 
minister cannot get up on the second day of the debate on the southern rail link and give those revised figures.  
She has the resources and has had 12 months of study undertaken.  If she disputes any of those figures, I am 
content to be corrected, but she must give me the figures.  She must tell me what the project will cost. 

Mr Kucera:  Give us your sources. 

Mr BARNETT:  The minister can speak later.   

The Minister for Planning and Infrastructure must tell me now what this project will cost.  We have had 12 
months of the minister’s erratic behaviour on this project.  If she cannot get up in this Chamber and give a 
revised and detailed costing of this project, we will be saying again and again that she is no longer fit to be 
supervising this project as a minister.  Whether she stays in Cabinet is up to the Premier, but she should most 
certainly be removed from this responsibility. 

MR PENDAL (South Perth) [5.38 pm]:  I support the motion and particularly the member for Carine’s reference 
to condemning the Government for “its failure to engage the community with broad consultation” on a transport 
system that is based on empirical evidence. 

I want to focus my remarks - which will not surprise anyone - on my electorate and the adverse impact that these 
plans will have, in particular, on South Perth, Como, Salter Point and Mt Henry.  One must wonder how long it 
will be before the Government gets the message.  One must wonder, in the light of some of the matters that I 
want to put before the House today, how long the Government will prolong the agony in the face of some quite 
overwhelming evidence, not only on the northern part of the river but also the southern suburbs that I represent 
in this place, and the way in which for the next 50, 100 or 200 years the actions of this Government will 
reverberate in an adverse way on a very important part of the metropolitan area. 

I will quote one of the submissions that was produced late last year by a man called Bill Hames.  He is the 
principal of Hames Sharley.  It turned out to me to be a happy coincidence because I have known him for many 
years.  He is the head of one of the most progressive architectural, town planning and urban designing firms in 
Australia.  It has offices throughout Australia and New Zealand.  Bill Hames in his younger days, not long after 
leaving Harvard University, was involved in a project in the city of Boston in the State of Massachusetts to roll 
back the impacts of what that city and State did when it desecrated Boston by constructing a freeway - read 
“railway foreshore that this Government will impose on the people of South Perth”.  I will give the House the 
credentials of one of four people whom I will quote today.  Mr Hames said - 

In 1975, in the US, as an urban designer, I worked on the depression of the Boston Central Artery, an 
elevated freeway, which bisected the city and separated the city from the Boston Harbour.   

He was talking about a time frame roughly akin to when the freeway was built on the foreshore of South Perth 
and Como nearly 50 years ago and the realisation in the 1970s that we had done the wrong thing.  He aligned 
that argument to the invitation he received as a young urban designer and architect to be part of turning back the 
clock in Boston to correct the wrongs of past generations.  Those wrongs are about to be visited upon us 25 years 
later by the Minister for Planning and Infrastructure.  Mr Hames continued - 

Even in 1954 when this elevated structure was completed . . .  

The elevated structure in Boston, which I have seen, bisected and destroyed that city in much the same way as 
the urban designers now say that the Kwinana Freeway, when it was built in 1959, bisected South Perth from the 
Como foreshore and the river system and reduced its urban amenity by one hundredfold.  I return to Mr Hames, 
who said - 

Even in 1954 when this elevated structure was completed, there were some lonely souls who 
forewarned of long-term negative impacts. 

This study was one in a series which has resulted in taking an elevated freeway and burying it, and then 
redeveloping the air-rights into community parks, building where appropriate, and rejoining a separated 
city. 

I ask members to view that comment in the light of the bisection of the South Perth and Como foreshores and the 
realisation in the 1970s that we had done the wrong thing.  If Boston is held up as an example, there is a way in 
which we can still undo the damage before it gets any worse.  Mr Hames continues - 

Last year, I returned to Boston for my 25th Alumni reunion, and toured the final stages of this central 
artery project.  

I remind members that he was proud to return to the scene of what had been the greatest urban blight that Boston 
and any major American city had experienced.  He said - 
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It is the largest public infrastructure project ever completed in a US city.  

Mr Watson interjected. 

Mr PENDAL:  I will come to that later.  The following quote will answer the member’s question.  Mr Hames 
said - 

It is the largest public infrastructure project ever completed in a US city.  It has cost US$13.6 billion 
and it has taken nearly 30 years to correct an original planning wrong decision.   

Did members hear that?  It has taken 30 years to undo that wrong planning decision in Boston at a cost of 
$US13.6 billion; that is, about $A27 billion to undo what this minister and this Government are about to do in 
South Perth.   

Mr Hyde:  But that is different. 

Mr PENDAL:  No buts.  Mr Hames continues - 

There is no doubt that the land economy principles of 25 years ago still stand . . .  

A transportation structure on the foreshore of Perth will not only affect the view of the city, but it will 
also have a negative impact on the view to the city.  Such a structure negatively impacts on tourism and 
our quality of life. 

I do not know of a capital city today that is placing a transportation corridor on its foreshore. 

We are about to make more history again.  He continues - 

Most cities of the world are actively pursuing the goal of removing them. 

We are the innovators: we are going to put one there!  Mr Hames goes on in a conference called by the 
Government to say - 

We come here today, not to “bag” the objective of achieving a rail link from Mandurah in the south to 
Joondalup and the northern suburbs.  We are here to suggest that the consultation process to date has 
been scant and the wants, needs and aspirations of the community have not been properly heard. 

He finishes on this note - 

The key message I would like to emphasise today is that we need to do it once and do it right.  Let us 
not, like Boston, and for that matter, like Circular Quay in Sydney, leave a liability to be corrected by 
the next generation.  Let us leave an asset, which can be built upon and successfully enhance the value 
of this city. 

Mr Hames then comes to the question of cost that the minister has frequently used to belittle those who seek to 
protect South Perth and Como.  I acknowledge that the question of cost is a critical aspect, but he said - 

Let us not accept the fiscal argument of not being able to afford it.  In 1896, when John Forrest 
proposed to parliament that a pipeline be built to the Goldfields, the price was estimated at $5million, 
not a large number by today’s standards, but more importantly, it was twice the then state’s government 
annual budget.   

However, his point is this - 

Today we have an annual budget of $10 billion.   

He is a little behind because it is far in excess of $10 billion.  He continues - 

So over time I am sure we can afford to do it right. 

Mr Hames does not make an appeal to this minister, to me, to urban planners or to designers; he calls on 
members in this place.  He said - 

I speak to Parliament, rather than just to the current state government and as the Minister suggested 
when she was in opposition, we call upon parliament to be bipartisan when considering this 
opportunity, to be visionary, like Forrest. 

Mr Hames is acknowledged as one of the leading architects, town planners and urban designers in this country 
and he has said that what we are about to do to the South Perth and Como foreshore is urban blight of the kind 
that Boston has taken 30 years and $27 billion to turn back. 
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The second person I want to draw to the House’s attention is Emeritus Professor Martyn Webb, who has been 
engaged in town planning and urban design in academe in Western Australia and in public life for years.  
Professor Webb has very strong views about urban transport.  On many issues he has been complimentary to the 
Government but on this issue he said - 

The more one examines the case for a Narrows Bridge entry into the city the less appealing it becomes - 
environmentally, socially and financially.  The original case for the Kwinana Freeway-Narrows Bridge 
approach was made in a study prepared by Messrs Newman, Power and Kenworthy entitled A Vision 
for Perth’s Southern rail system . . . There the argument was put forward that, by following the 
Kwinana Freeway all the way into Perth across the now widened Narrows Bridge, the journey would be 
shortened by 11.3 kms in distance and 13 minutes in time.  

Professor Webb goes on to say - 

This led the authors to conclude that “by diverting from Jandakot to Kenwick the SSTS will be 
equivalent to the NSTS being diverted from Warwick to Bassendean and then coming down the 
Midland line to Perth.  

Taken up and used as a mantra by a newly appointed and inexperienced Minister within a few weeks of 
her appointment this argument was used to switch the line from Kenwick to the Narrows bridge entry 
into Perth.  And, in so doing, disregarded the already large sums of public money spent on the Kenwick 
option and its associated works as well as money spent in connection with the Kwinana Freeway bus 
lane system.  

He says finally - 

The aesthetic impact of the proposed Narrows Bridge alternative must be counted to include the entire 
riverside foreshore along South Perth north of Mount Henry Bridge all the way to the city of Perth - a 
distance of some 10 kilometres or so.  Granted that much of this is already spoilt by the Kwinana 
Freeway, the addition of 10 kilometres of electric supply gantries and the passage of 140 metre long 
high speed trains will make a considerable difference to the habitability of one of metro Perth’s more 
desirable inner suburbs. 

He is adamant after all that evidence.  I reiterate the second witness’s comments that the more one examines the 
case for a Narrows Bridge entry into the city the less appealing it becomes environmentally, socially and 
financially.  

I turn to a third person whom I quoted in this place yesterday, namely, Julian Grill.  He is not trying to protect 
the so-called silver tails of South Perth, as I have been accused of doing, although not by Mr Grill. 

Mr Logan interjected. 

Mr PENDAL:  I am not interested in the member’s comment.  Mr Grill is not interested in listening to or 
promoting my interests.  He stopped me in the corridors of this place four weeks ago and asked how I was going 
with the railway through South Perth.  He said, “You know of course that you’re right.”  When I asked him if he 
would go public on that he said that he wanted, instead, to put the case to the minister in a formal letter and then 
he would happily give me a copy of it.  Against that background, that third person, Mr Grill, who has no axe to 
grind or political barrow to push says - 

It is in respect to the South Perth and Como foreshore - 

Mr Logan interjected. 

Mr PENDAL:  I do not want to hear that man. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr Andrews):  Because of the position of the member for South Perth I cannot hear 
him if members to my right interject.  An interjection from one member at a time might be all right, but I cannot 
hear if both members interject. 

Mr PENDAL:  He says to the minister - 

It is in respect to the South Perth and Como foreshore that I want to make my main comment. 

It is Perth’s river, which gives it its beauty.  I am concerned that it may be a Labor Government, which 
is remembered for doing most to blight the attractiveness of this precious asset.  

With specific reference to my electorate he says - 
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In respect to the South Perth and Como foreshores I believe that successive governments, going back 
many years have made traffic and road decisions which have had extremely deleterious impacts on the 
aesthetics and amenity of the river. 

I will answer something that the minister continually distorts and tells untruths about.  She has asked 
occasionally by way of snide little comments where I stood on the issue of the duplication of the Narrows 
Bridge.  I will say what is already on the record and in other places.  When the Court Government was 
considering widening the Narrows Bridge I publicly opposed it.  When that Government then said it would 
duplicate the bridge I publicly opposed it in this place, in my electorate and anywhere I could find for reasons 
that the minister should applaud.  I opposed the construction of the second Narrows Bridge principally because 
nature abhors a vacuum and a new bridge would attract more traffic, which would mean that, day in, day out, 
unremittingly, more vehicular traffic would pour into my electorate.  It would have ultimately the same adverse 
impact as the result of the minister’s actions, but in a different way.  I have consistently argued against widening 
or duplicating the Narrows Bridge for the reasons the minister endorsed; namely, that it would merely pander to 
the private motorist and consequently more and more of urban Perth would be diminished in the way I am now 
concerned will occur.  Mr Grill says further - 

The freeway represents significant visual and noise pollution.  It severely limits access by residents to 
that stretch of the river. 

We - 

He is talking about Labor politicians - 

are now planing to significantly add to that pollution with a railway.  Above ground railways are ugly -  

They are not my words, they were written by a person who represented the party of members opposite as a senior 
minister for about 12 years - 

Above ground railways are ugly and anywhere you look around the world you find that they downgrade 
adjoining land value and the lifestyle of the residents.  

I rest my case on his experience alone.  He goes on to say - 

Consequently I urge you -  

He is referring to the minister -  

to sink the railway along the river foreshore.  Ideally the opportunity should also be taken to 
contemporaneously sink and cover the freeway as well.  That would return the river and the foreshore to 
the people. 

My claim is that the foreshores and the rivers that will be adversely affected do not belong only to me or the 
people who live there and pay rates and taxes.  They are a metropolitan-wide asset.  If the minister causes that to 
be degraded she will be responsible for the degradation of the whole of the metropolitan area.  I urge the 
Government in the face of those three people alone and many others who gave evidence, to rethink and to do so 
quickly. 

MS MacTIERNAN (Armadale - Minister for Planning and Infrastructure) [5.57 pm]:  I note that the Leader of 
the Opposition, my good friend, cabernet Col, has left the Chamber, although only a few minutes ago he was in 
this place demanding that I immediately provide him with a number of statistics.  He knows that I can answer 
each and every one of his idiotic questions.  However, he has decided to decamp. 

I will address these issues because the situation is amazing.  I will share with members of the House a wonderful 
press statement that was released this morning, headed “Labor funding confusion over Southern Rail Link”.  
Written in bold at the top of the paper are the words “NB:  An old statement was issued in error last night.  
Apologies for any inconvenience.”  I can certainly excuse the member for Carine because it is like groundhog 
day.  The previous press release is exactly the same as this one.  The only people who are confused are members 
opposite.  

Mr Templeman:  It totally derailed them! 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Yes; they are on the wrong track!  The press release reads - 

The State Opposition has attacked the Labor Government in Parliament -  

That is true; I will give the Opposition that.  That is one point it got right.  It states also -  
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Opposition Leader Colin Barnett said 12 months after Planning and Infrastructure Minister Alannah 
MacTiernan decided to re-route the railway down the freeway, she was still unable to answer questions 
. . .  

That is absolutely wrong.  It has been only 10 months, as we have pointed out from time immemorial, and we 
have given all the answers to those questions.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  You stated that you had decided on this weeks and months before making that 
determination, so it has to be longer than 12 months. 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Absolutely not.  I will address this point again, because although I have taken members 
opposite through it before, they just do not seem to understand.  This will be our last run of groundhog day.  This 
is the last series.  Members opposite need to understand that in 1994, without any consultation whatsoever, the 
former Government made the decision to take the rail link via Kenwick.  Was that a unilateral, secret decision?  
It is important to understand what the process was.  A strategic decision was made in 1994.  It was announced 
again in 1995, 1996 and 1997.  Having made the strategic decision in 1994, it was not until 1997 that the former 
Government even started the master planning stage.  It made a strategic decision.  It hung about for three years 
and did almost nothing - and I have some nice little documents that I will share with members tonight that will 
be very interesting and will show what went on before.   

In 1994, all the public saw were press releases.  The former Government then decided that there would be a 
master planning phase.  Preparation of the master plan commenced in late 1997.  Its objectives were to establish 
the final scope and feasibility of the railway service, including the development of concepts and planning up to, 
but not including, detailed design; to confirm the final route; to confirm the patronage estimates, and the number, 
location and detail of the transit stations required; to examine how the railway would be operated and integrated 
with other transport services; to identify and quantify rolling stock and infrastructure requirements; to examine 
the impact on services and respond accordingly; to ensure the railway conformed to environmental standards; to 
develop a firm cost estimate for the project -  

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  At least we had firm cost estimates!  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The member for Carine starts to cry every time she gets an interjection.  If she wants to play 
ball and come in here as a grown-up person and interject, I have no problem, but she cannot have it both ways.  
If the member for Carine is not capable of taking it, she should not give it.  The member for Carine has set the 
ground rules.  If she wants all of us to sit here in absolute silence because she is personally challenged by 
interjections, I will accept it, but she cannot have it both ways. 

Mr McNee:  The minister is spitting the dummy!   

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Not at all.  I have always been prepared to take interjections. 

The DEPUTY SPEAKER (Ms Guise):  Order, members!  That amount of interjection across the Chamber is 
totally unacceptable.   

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Its objectives were also to examine the options for funding and implementation; and to 
prepare the basis for an enabling Act.  These were the things that were to be done during the master planning 
phase.  The former Government had three years in which to make the decision to engage in the master planning 
phase, yet it did not do any of these things.  These things were all to be done in the master planning phase.  We 
made our decision 10 months ago.  We immediately went into the master planning phase.  We did not put in this 
period of three years.  The former Government had two years in which to do all that work.  Of course we need 
time to do exactly the same thing.  That is precisely why we have a master planning phase. 

The master planning process was developed with the northern suburbs line.  It was very successful.  That is why 
the northern suburbs line was able to be delivered on time and on budget.  The former Government did it.  The 
only difference is that it took the former Government three years from the time it made the decision to when it 
started the master plan, and we began it immediately; yet members opposite come in here and whinge because in 
10 months we have not completed the master plan!  Members opposite say we have not consulted.  What 
consultation took place in 1994?  Absolutely none!  The former Government made the strategic decision.  Here 
are all the consultation processes that took place.  I could read them out.  I could be like the member for Carine: I 
could take up everyone’s time by spending the next half hour reading out the list.  I will not do that, but suffice it 
to say that a plethora of public meetings and engagements took place as part of the master planning process.   

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  After the event.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  After the decision was made - exactly!   

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  There you go! 
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Ms MacTIERNAN:  After the strategic decision was made.  Does the Deputy Leader of the Opposition not 
understand?  I will take him through it again.  Does he appreciate that his Government made the strategic 
decision -  

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  I want to know what your decision making has been.  It is a mess.  You came into the 
Parliament at question time and said you could not answer a question and you did not know all the detail, yet 
now you are telling us you know the whole thing.  You are out of control.  You are off the rails. 

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  Order, members!   

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The process that was followed by the former Government is the process that we are 
following, only we are doing it much more quickly, because we want to build the rail.  

Let us talk about this fabulous question.  I have pointed out before that when members opposite were on this side 
of the House they would not answer a question unless we gave them notice by 11.00 am.  Almost without 
exception they would not answer a question without notice.  I have answered virtually every question asked of 
me, and I think I have been given notice of only one.  The question that was put to me today was could I explain 
about the railcars and the length of the station.  What got me confused was that I was thinking whether the 
member for Carine was talking about something that had actually changed.  The member for Carine also told us 
today that she has read the master plan, and so too, we have been told, has the Leader of the Opposition.  They 
both claim to have read the master plan.  However, I suspect that is not true, because if they had read the master 
plan they would have been aware that this was included in the previous Government’s master plan.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  I was asking you the question. 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  So the member for Carine knew the answer!  It was one of those trick questions!  The 
member obviously believes in the old lawyer’s principle that we should never ask a question to which we do not 
know the answer.  They have not read the master plan, and the evidence that they have not read it is that cabernet 
Col over here made the statement -  

Withdrawal of Remark 

Mr BARRON-SULLIVAN:  Point of order! 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I withdraw that remark.   

Debate Resumed 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The Leader of the Opposition demanded that I provide information about the additional 
costs.  He claimed that he had personally spoken to every engineer in Perth.  He is so popular with the private 
sector and it regards him as being such an incredibly powerful force and so reliable and straight-thinking that he 
has been able to speak to every engineer in town!  He demanded that I provide this information about the 
additional costs.  I am providing this information.  He said there would be additional costs because we would 
have to lengthen the rail line.  This is included in the former Government’s master plan.  The member for Carine 
and the Leader of the Opposition have not read the master plan.  They do not understand the master plan.  They 
keep thinking they have found some little nuance that they can explore, because they have nothing else to run on.  
They are making absolute fools of themselves.   

Mr Johnson:  We could go all day on you! 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Members opposite cannot land a punch on this rail line.  They have got it absolutely wrong.  
No evidence has been presented other than -  

Mr Pendal interjected.  

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  Order, members! 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I do not mind people interjecting who take interjections themselves, but the member for 
South Perth does not take interjections, and he was not interjected upon once during his learned dissertation.  If 
members cannot take interjections, and cannot play by the rules, they should shut up when it is not their turn.  I 
am quite happy to play the game with people who also play the game.  

Mr Johnson:  I am happy to play the game.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The member for Hillarys will play the game.  Government members have held a poll and 
have concluded that the member for Hillarys sees himself as the new Leader of the Opposition.  Compared to the 
present Leader of the Opposition, that is a good choice, and the Government supports the member for Hillarys.  
He has really demonstrated - 

Mrs Edwardes:  We have had a poll on this side and we know that you will never make it.  
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Ms MacTIERNAN:  Members opposite can see that I am not one of those little back-scratching types, chasing 
around like a khaki Campbell duck trying to find a deputy’s position.  That is not for me.  

Several members interjected.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I sat in silence listening to this learned debate, as I said, and I would like an opportunity - 

Mr Johnson:  You did not sit in silence.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I did, and I would like an opportunity to respond to some of the points - not that many of 
them deserve a response.  Is the member for Carine now aware that in fact the expansion of the railway stations 
to accommodate six train sets is included in the previous Government’s master plan?  

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  I was asking if the minister knew that.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  So, it was a trick question.  Why did the member for Carine not tell the Leader of the 
Opposition?  That was very mean of the member, because she allowed the Leader of the Opposition to make a 
fool of himself.  She led him into a trap - that was very naughty.  She must be on Rob Johnson’s team.  The 
Leader of the Opposition got up and said - 

Point of Order 

Mr JOHNSON:  The member for Armadale is a good friend of mine.  She takes a joke and I take a joke with her.  
We interject on each other, and we do not mind that, but I do not want to be too familiar.  She is referring to me 
by my name, and she should refer to me by my electorate.  

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  I ask the minister to refer to the member by his seat.  

Debate Resumed 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  From now on the member for Hillarys will be referred to by his seat!  I was distracted by 
that interjection. 

Mr Johnson:  I have that effect on you, do I?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Absolutely!  It used to be Doug, and now it is the member for Hillarys!  

A lot of learning must be done by the Opposition.  It has still not accepted the fact that it made the strategic 
decision in 1994; and when it started the master plan in 1997, it started doing all of those things.  The 
Government is doing the same thing.  It made the strategic decision, and then began the detailed consultation to 
refine the route, which is precisely what it is doing now.   

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  Are you saying that when we do it, it is a unilateral decision, but when the Government 
does it, it is a strategic decision?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I said the previous Government made the strategic decision.  The member for Mitchell did 
not listen.  He should shave around his ears a bit more.  What I said was that the previous Government made a 
strategic decision, as did the present one.  The Government is now doing precisely what the Opposition, when in 
government, did during the master planning phase. 

I know the member for Carine is a decent person.  This media statement has all the hallmarks of the Leader of 
the Opposition.  It is abuse after abuse, with absolutely no facts provided whatsoever.  I feel very sorry for the 
member for Carine, because I think she has more ability than the Leader of the Opposition, and I do not think she 
would turn out this rubbish.  I am assuming I have the right one now, but there is a claim that I was not able to 
say how much the project would cost.  I actually mentioned the figure of $1.217 billion, which would have to be 
escalated.  I do not understand what more the Opposition wants.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  Will the supplementary master plan provide a firm costing?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Yes - that is the aim.  That is exactly what the previous Government’s master plan was 
designed to do.  It delivers the firm costings, and for all the work that the Government has done to date, the 
indications are that the cost of the project will be $1.217 billion, plus escalation.  I must talk about this 
escalation, because, once again, the Leader of the Opposition showed his economic illiteracy and the 
irresponsible way in which he conducted himself while in Cabinet.  He was claiming yesterday that the figures in 
the master plan were from October 2000.  I want to set this out, because there is documentary evidence.  I have 
here the previous Government’s master plan released in April 2000, and guess what the first line says!  It reads -  

The cost estimates included in the Master Plan have been based upon costs current at 1 July, 1998.  

The costs have not escalated, because - 

Mr Pendal:  Is this called a repositioning statement?  
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Ms MacTIERNAN:  No, it is not called a repositioning.  It is not! 

Several members interjected.  

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  Order, members! 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I listened to that grumpy old fellow down there, the member for South Perth, in absolute 
silence, because I understand he does not like me interjecting on him.  I have got the message.  He wants to get 
up there and pontificate in an uninterrupted fashion.  He is entitled to do so, and I did not interject upon him 
once, and nor will I interject on him.   

Mr Pendal:  What!  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The member can check Hansard.  I did not interject on him once, because I know he does 
not like it, and so I will not take his interjection.  It is appropriate that I explain, particularly to the poor members 
on the opposition side, who are under the leadership of an economically illiterate former Minister for Resources 
Development who failed to deliver anything for the State in the way of major projects, and who, as the Minister 
for Education has pointed out time and time again, wantonly ran the budget in the Department of Education.  I 
do not know what the member for South Perth would do.  He does not like the fact that this document of the 
previous Government, the Tories, actually shows that the figures in the master plan were from 1998.   

Mr Pendal interjected.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  So the member for South Perth is arguing - 

Mr Pendal:  I am not arguing, because I am not allowed to interject on you.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The member is not arguing, because when he is pinned down he cannot defend his position.  
He is just an old windbag, who can do nothing but pontificate.  He cannot make an intelligent contribution to the 
debate.  He is a bit like some of the people he quoted today.  I can assure the House that the escalations that the 
Government has done are perfectly legitimate and based strictly on the consumer price index; and the Leader of 
the Opposition - although he will no doubt abandon his position tomorrow - recognised that it is appropriate that 
projects like this get escalated over time, from the baseline figures.   

Mr Board:  How big a blow-out are you signalling tonight?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Does the member for Murdoch not believe in escalation?   

Mr Board:  What figure are you talking about in the blow-out? 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I am talking about $1.217 billion subject to consumer price index escalation.  Members 
opposite will see what is in our master plan when it is released at the end of June.   

Several members interjected. 

The DEPUTY SPEAKER:  On behalf of the Hansard reporters and my behalf, I would appreciate it if only one 
member would interject at a time if the minister accepts them.  Although that would be acceptable to the House, 
when there is a dull roar coming from all sides, it is unacceptable and I ask members to be conscious of the 
people who are trying to do their job.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I will talk about the BSD Consultants report, which is very interesting.  The Premier of the 
previous Government was not convinced of the Kenwick route.  He did not think it made sense and thought it 
was a bit of a lemon.  He contacted the Minister for Transport who contacted a person within the public sector - 
who I will not name at this point - and asked him to commission two secret reports.  These reports were not 
shown even to the Perth Urban Rail Development Project Team. 

Mr Johnson:  Who did that?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  These reports were done by BSD Consultants and were never made public.  

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  Have you tabled them?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  That is right.  It is extraordinary that this option was not even supposed to be an option and 
was supposed to have been technically impossible.  How do we explain that after the Kenwick decision had been 
announced three times while these secret reports were done?  In the back of their minds, members of the former 
Government knew it did not add up.  We must clarify this point.  The report shows it is possible to accommodate 
a 12.7-metre-wide railway within the median of the freeway to a point near the Narrows in South Perth and into 
the town of Mandurah.  With appropriate minor widening of the freeway reserve, it would be possible to retain 
the existing 3.8-metre-wide bus lane in addition to the 12.7-metre-wide railway between the Canning 
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interchange and the Perth City Busport.  That secret report makes it clear that the Government had very seriously 
considered this option.  So much for an open and transparent process!  

Mr Board:  That report was not secret. 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  When were these reports released?  Even the PURD team did not know that they existed.  
The former Government knew that work could be done and it knew that the freeway option could be - 

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  What was the recommendation of the report?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The people who were commissioned to conduct the report were asked whether the Kenwick 
route was possible to do, and they advised the Government that it was.  

Mr Barron-Sullivan interjected.  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  That is not what they were asked.  They were asked whether it was possible and how it 
could best be done.  Interestingly, they showed a number of different routes that could be taken into the city.  So 
much for what we were doing being new.  This report has been seriously canvassed by the previous Government, 
albeit in secret.  

Mr Board:  Why did we choose the other route if it was so good?  Has the minister thought that through?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The cost imperatives that the then Government was operating under were not correct 
because it was told later that the railway could not be taken down a median and would have to be put in a box on 
site.  I do not know; members opposite should tell me why they decided to make a stupid -  

Several members interjected. 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  Was the member for Hillarys aware of this report?  This was a secret report.  It is very 
interesting that the Premier - 

Mr Johnson:  Are you going to table it?  

Ms MacTIERNAN:  I have already tabled it.  Members opposite are a sharp team!  The member for Carine has 
asked trick questions; she did not tell the Leader of the Opposition, who then made a fool of himself not realising 
that it was a trick question.  

Several members interjected. 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  A number of speakers on both sides of the House want to speak to this debate, and I will 
give them the opportunity to participate.   

Several members interjected. 

Ms MacTIERNAN:  The report was not openly considered; it was a secret report that was never released.  It was 
done on the sly and was not even discussed with the PURD group.  A senior bureaucrat very close to the 
Government was asked to employ a private consultant.  There has been not one scintilla of evidence to show that 
there has been a cost blow-out other than the Leader of the Opposition saying that he has talked to lots of 
engineers and therefore there must be a cost blow-out.  Members of the Opposition must do better than that.  
They cannot use that as a basis for debate.  That is why the Opposition is not effective.  Members opposite 
cannot run off hot air; there must be sub sub-stratum of fact on which their claims are grounded.  They have 
nothing to their arguments other than the bland assertions of the Leader of the Opposition.  

I will quickly address a couple of issues raised by the member for South Perth.  I do not necessarily share his 
confidence in the abilities of the people from whom he quoted.  No doubt I could also quote a number of eminent 
people who would say that the route we have decided to take is superior.  I would agree with the member for 
South Perth if there were not a gigantic freeway on the foreshore already.  I would agree that it would be 
inappropriate to put the railway line there if there were not a gigantic freeway in the middle.  I would agree with 
him if we were not taking cars and buses off the freeway and replacing them with trains.  The idea that in the 
next 50 years we will be in a position to sink the freeway and put a lid on it and, no doubt, create a beach on it, 
which is what Julian Grill proposed, is fanciful.    

People often refer to a popular fallacy when they talk about those great infrastructure projects that were 
undertaken when Sir John Forrest was the Premier.  I do not know how many members are aware that at that 
time the State had no high schools.  It was considered inappropriate for the State to provide secondary education.  
The education of our young people was not considered a state priority.  Indeed, the educationalist Cecil Andrews 
had an enormous battle on his hands to convince Western Australians that they had to make education a priority 
and take some responsibility for it.  Nor did the State provide health services in the way it does today.  
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In those days, Governments spent a substantial sum of money on infrastructure, as we do today; however, their 
significance was very different.  What were considered priorities at the turn of the century are very different 
from the priorities of today.  Today, the priorities are health, education and policing.  Those considerations were 
given a minimum priority in the Sir John Forrest Government.  Until we understand that, we will never be in a 
position to properly determine the allocation of resources in this State.   

I am prepared to debate these issues time and again.  There is nothing secret about what we are doing.  We are 
undertaking a responsible master planning phase and are refining the details of it just as the previous 
Government did.  However, the Opposition repeatedly comes in here and demands that we finish the plan now.  
We will not do that because we must get it right.  The Opposition tells us that we must get it right and I agree 
with it.  From the time the previous Government made its decision in 1997 until the time it lost Government in 
2001, not one metre of track was laid, yet members opposite have the cheek to tell us that we must get on with 
the job.  That is a joke.   

MR EDWARDS (Greenough) [6.29 pm]:  I want to focus on another issue that comes into this, and that is the 
heritage aspect.  However, I probably will not have the opportunity to hear what the minister has to say on it.  I 
remind the minister that in the lead-up to the last election, Labor said that it regarded the State’s cultural heritage 
as an irreplaceable asset that makes an important contribution to the quality of life in Western Australia, and that 
it would restore heritage to the forefront of government consideration.  I remind members that they were two 
commitments made by the Labor Party.  With the rail line, some questions need to be asked about heritage 
significance.   

First, I will comment on the environs through which the freeway runs at the moment.  I will not go into the 
history of that.  All I need say is that the freeway is already a blight on the river foreshore.  To put a railway line 
along it, if members will excuse the pun, will cement the permanency of that corridor.  Admittedly, the road 
track would have been an old track historically, so that is the reason it would have been placed there. 

I draw members’ attention to the Old Mill that was built.  Does the minister know the history of the Old Mill at 
South Perth, its significance, and when it was built?  It was built in 1835.  I think I am right in saying that it was 
built some 47 years after the Town of Sydney, as it was at that time, came into being.  It was a wind-powered 
mill that was built on what was known as Point Belches.  It was the second wind-powered windmill to be built 
on Point Belches.  It was variously known as the Mill, Shenton’s Mill or the Old Mill.  It has now survived for 
160 years.  It is a significant heritage icon in our State.  It was constructed by Lockyer and Son for a Mr Shenton.  
Of course, in the 1970s to 1980s, I think, about $200 000 was spent on it to bring it up to the condition that it is 
in today.  Between 150 000 and 180 000 vehicles a day travel on the freeway.  Now the intention is to allow 
about 12 trains an hour to go past that mill, which will have a significant impact on it. 

The freeway runs approximately two metres from the curtilage of the Old Mill.  As the minister would well 
know, it is now recognised that development adjacent to heritage curtilage is not part of good planning.  I draw 
the minister’s attention to that.  What research has been done on the effects of vibration and other aspects that 
will impact on that building and others in the city from the constant passage of trains and traffic?  I remind the 
minister, as somebody already has, that when the minister and others of her party were in opposition, they were 
vocally and vehemently opposed to the Graham Farmer tunnel.  They were particularly vocal on heritage issues 
and the consequences of that tunnel.  Therefore, I am interested to hear what research has been done and what 
consultation the minister has entered into on the heritage issues.  The member for Perth was probably involved as 
well.  I know he has an interest in heritage too.  He is obviously not listening.  However, I know that he was one 
of those vocal people who had a lot to say about it. 

As well as the heritage side of it, the visual history from Mt Eliza, Kings Park, has been inexorably altered over 
the years.  This railway line will do nothing to improve it.  Again, it will be another blight on the landscape for 
visitors and the people of Western Australia. 

Mr Kucera interjected. 

Mr EDWARDS:  If the minister has something to say, I am sure he will have an opportunity to say it.   

Our river foreshore suburbs boast one of the most beautiful, uncluttered panoramas in the world.  It is vital for 
tourism and property values that this is not compromised further.  That has already been done, and this rail line 
will add to it.  Again, I remind the Government that, rightly or wrongly, it complained incessantly about the 
belltower when it was built.  However, that project pales in comparison with the potential adverse impact of this 
rail link on the city and surrounding suburbs.   

A rail line that runs along the riverside into a tunnel or above William Street will further destroy the riverfront 
ambience.  In the William Street precinct, what studies have been done on the impact of the proposed tunnel on 
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heritage buildings such as the Wesley Church, Wesley Arcade, the Gledden building and the old Bairds building, 
and on preserving other facades in that Hay, Murray and Wellington Streets area? 

It was said earlier that the tunnelling work will have a significant impact on the operation of businesses along 
William Street.  It will also have some significance in cutting off the central business district from the river.  
That is another point. 

I am aware that other people want to speak, so I will try to be as brief as I can.  This Government has professed 
to be progressive, visionary and looking to the future.  The minister, who is not here now, should go to Europe to 
see what it is doing to its river systems and the places of heritage value adjacent to its rivers, and the way it is 
trying to beautify its river systems.  The Government should be condemned for even thinking about putting a rail 
line along the foreshore of the river.  In question time this afternoon, it was hypocritical of the minister to make 
much of, and congratulate me on, my support for getting rid of the railway line along the Geraldton foreshore 
when she is adding another unnecessary visual blight in the form of a railway line on the river foreshore.  It is 
laughable. 

Ms MacTiernan:  Could I make a comment, because the member for Greenough is a reasonable person? 

Mr EDWARDS:  I thank the minister for that. 

Ms MacTiernan:  The crucial difference with the Geraldton foreshore is that it does not have a 14-lane freeway 
in the middle of it.  That is the difference.  We will not be in a position to sink a 14-lane freeway. 

Mr EDWARDS:  I am sorry, I do not see that as an excuse.  The Government can use other options.  I do not 
accept that.  I find it amusing that the minister can support me on the one hand and do something opposed to that 
on the other.   

I do not believe the minister has researched or consulted enough on the heritage issues.  I would like to hear from 
someone on the government side about whether that research has been carried out and whether the consultation 
has taken place.   

Mr Hyde:  Yes, yes! 

Mr EDWARDS:  Maybe I will give the member for Perth the opportunity to say something, because I will not go 
on for very much longer.  However, I would like some of my queries answered, particularly as this project is 
worth in excess of $1 billion.  The Government has an alternative option, which I would support.  The 
Government will put a blight on the landscape of this city forever.  Obviously, from what we have heard today, 
that will not change.  The previous Government examined the Kenwick option.  In fact, it also considered 
running the railway line down the Kwinana Freeway reserve, as we have already heard.  That was specifically 
considered in the original consultant’s report that was completed in 1996.  However, it was concluded that that 
route looked too obvious on the surface.  As there were too many technical and environmental difficulties, it was 
decided not to go ahead with it.   

Ms MacTiernan interjected. 

Mr EDWARDS:  The minister has had her opportunity to speak.  I am taking my opportunity, and I will finalise 
my comments in a moment.  Sadly, the Government has scrapped the former Liberal Government’s plan for a 
southern rail link through Kenwick, despite extensive consultation.  I believe the Government has made this 
decision in haste, and I condemn the Government for it. 

MR HYDE (Perth) [6.46 pm]:  When I saw this motion today, I commended the member for Carine on it.  Some 
speakers have gone off the topic.  This motion is about the Perth entry of the railway line.  Therefore, let us 
forget about South Perth.  We have done that to death.  Let us concentrate on this issue.  I know that the member 
for Carine has done a lot of work on this, but I encourage other members to attend the briefings that are held so 
that they can get all the information that is available.  We are talking about two options.  I commend the minister 
for the incredible amount of consultation that has taken place on this.  The minister must be given credit.  She 
originally put up a proposal.  When that was put out for consultation, people said, “Let’s reconsider this.”  
Therefore, the minister set up the rail committee and said that the Government was open to looking at other 
options.  The committee has delivered a report to the Government, and the Government has said that there are 
two sensible options.  We should all get together and work on these sensible options.   

Briefings are held by PURD and the department.  I have been to a public meeting for residents and others at the 
Westrail centre.  We were provided with an enormous amount of information about and justification of the 
underground William Street route as the best option.  At the end of my contribution, I would like members of the 
Liberal Party to tell me by interjection which option they prefer.  Do they prefer the William Street option or the 
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cut-and-cover Parliament House option down the freeway, which will disrupt 10 lanes of traffic?  It is very 
important that we get the Liberal Party’s preference on the record.  

The committee is considering 3 000 responses.  A final workshop was held before the committee reconvened.  I, 
as the local member, the federal member and many other stakeholders attended that workshop.  The 
presentations were absolutely amazing.  We are comparing a rail line coming from the freeway and passing in 
front of Parliament House, with a cut-and-cover arrangement - disrupting traffic on the freeway for a period - 
and then going to Elder Street, with another cut-and-cover arrangement, past residences and across Wellington 
Street, with another cut-and-cover arrangement.  The Parliament House option figures have been presented.  An 
underground arrangement at Northbridge would be $40 million more expensive than the Parliament House 
option.  The independent advice is that the William Street option will cost exactly the same to bore.  The boring 
will commence 80 metres from the freeway and there will be no disruption to the foreshore or heritage buildings.  
The boring will be done through the wonderful sand dune, which is what the Leader of the Opposition did not 
understand.  It is great that it is not bedrock or clay.  The technology required to do that already exists.  We have 
already used it in this State in Port Hedland to tunnel under the harbour.  It is also being used in Singapore to 
construct nearly 80 kilometres of tunnel for that city’s rail network.  The boring work will cost exactly the same.  
It could even be cheaper if we get the new machinery and technology right.  The disruption issues have been 
addressed.  The eight points the member for Carine said had to be satisfied have been resolved.  I encourage her 
and other members to attend a PURD briefing to see the technical, engineering and financial advice.   

The Leader of the Opposition referred to only 91 000 people working in the central business district and the 
decline in that number.  He also referred to accessing accurate information.  The presentations provide that 
information.  People do not come into Perth to go to central station; they pass through it to get somewhere else.  
The nodes show clearly that the Central Park, BankWest and Hay Street mall area has the greatest concentration 
of people.  That is where people coming into the CBD want to go.  Having central station platform 10 in the 
Murray Street mall - which is where the William Street route will go - will accommodate more people who want 
to get into the city.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas interjected. 

Mr HYDE:  There is one station with six to 10 platforms.  Platform 10 will be under the Murray Street mall and 
will cater for the Mandurah route.  Passengers will be able to get off there and walk underground to platform 6 or 
platform 5 - the Midland and Fremantle platforms - or stay on the train to travel to Leederville or the northern 
suburbs.  As is the case in London, passengers will be within a station that is linked underground.  This option 
will make it easier to get from platform to platform at the existing central station.   

Mr Barron-Sullivan:  You have raised an interesting point.  From your point of view as the member for Perth that 
would be an advantage.  It would attract many Mandurah residents to Perth to do their shopping.  The member 
for Mandurah will love that. 

Mr HYDE:  Yes.  The Leader of the Opposition was incorrect; the 91 000 workers he referred to are not the only 
people coming into Perth.  Perth is a tourism and study location.  As the figures indicate, it has complementary 
retail facilities.  People shop in their local areas for some retail goods and go elsewhere for others.  The growth 
in the number of people coming into Perth relates to tourism, recreation and education.  As I know from my 
residents, some also travel by bike and foot.  The leader’s figure of 91 000 is a gross underestimate.  We already 
have 30 000 people using the northern suburbs railway.  If we get the southern railway right, it will be a huge 
benefit.  If Mandurah residents who travel to Perth know that they can get to their places of work 12.5 minutes 
quicker and that they will get off the train closer to their offices, taking the train will become immeasurably more 
attractive.   

All the studies and information in the briefings and in the PURD report suggest that this is where the line should 
be.  The information shows that the Elder Street area does not have retail facilities.  It is a socialist 
miscalculation to say that if we build a wonderful train station suddenly businesses will come and people will 
move in.  Houston is a desert.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas interjected. 

Mr HYDE:  The figures are all there.  In fact, research indicates that the people now in West Perth on bigger 
blocks are more prone to use cars.  A train station would have less impact there.  If we build the station in 
William Street, patronage will increase by 173 per cent.  If it is built at the Elder Street site, the increase will be 
only 123 per cent.  The figures justify a rational, unemotional decision.   

Now that the option of boring, which will not disrupt the businesses above ground, is available, the traders in 
William Street are more than happy with the plan.  They know that the people who want to get to their shops will 
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be able to get there between 30 seconds and a minute quicker, and more people will be able to come through the 
city.  They see the advantages of that.  

The member for South Perth raised some spurious issues.  I find it incredible that he complained that his 
residents would be prevented from getting to the foreshore.  A couple of months ago, the member for South 
Perth and the member for Pilbara were interviewed on Channel Seven about what they called the terrible and 
wasteful pedestrian overpass.  That overpass enables more of those residents to access the foreshore.  The 
member cannot have it both ways.   

Experts have been mentioned, and some have been quoted.  They belong to a different generation.  I went to the 
workshop.  Some of the people who were quoted today are living in the past.  They are lovely old gents with 
bow ties and earnest beliefs.  Paul Ritter is a wonderful man, but he believes that we do not need roads or rail 
because electro-magnetic pods will take us around the city.  At some stage the Government must thank these 
people for their ideas and vision and start dealing with the real world.  Julian Grill is a wonderful man and 
visionary.  He did not want the Northbridge tunnel.  He wanted the greatest boulevard in the Southern 
Hemisphere between Newcastle and Aberdeen Streets.  It would have been a wonderful tree-lined boulevard; the 
Polly pipe would not have been built.  I commended him on that, and thought it was a great idea.  However, in 
the real world of what a Government can do, it was not feasible.  Similarly, sinking the rail near South Perth is a 
side issue.  Let us get on -  

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  You sound much more plausible than your minister.  At least you have addressed some of 
the issues. 

Mr HYDE:  The minister has been making the same points.  I would like the member to say whether the Liberal 
Party has made a decision on its preferred route or whether it needs more time to get a proper briefing and see 
the new figures. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  I have had an update on what is being proposed.  I was hoping the minister would enlarge 
on that today. 

Mr HYDE:  I commend the member. 

A member interjected. 

Mr HYDE:  I have today.  The research on the pedestrian mapping shows that someone who uses public 
transport will walk up to 400 metres away from it.  If a train station or bus stop is within 400 metres of 
someone’s workplace or the high retail area he wants to visit, he will use that transport.  If the station is built at 
Elder Street, it will catch the Woodside Petroleum Ltd workers - 2 200 miners who are helping regional 
development - but it will not catch those who work for BankWest or the Perth City Council, as those workplaces 
will be more than 400 metres away. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  Why would those workers not get off at the Perth train station? 

Mr HYDE:  They would not use the train because of the extra 12 minutes that will have been added to the 
journey time.  It would make more sense for them to drive their cars. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  What 12 minutes?   

Mr HYDE:  That route will add 12 minutes to the journey time.  The member mentioned that an extra 7.5 
minutes would be added to the time, but said that it would be only carriage time.  It will be travel time.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  The report says that it will be only docking time. 

Mr HYDE:  There are only 60 minutes in an hour.  A maximum of 24 trains could use that route, but that could 
not be managed if the docking time for each train was seven minutes.  Therefore, fewer people would be able to 
get on the trains, and travel time would be increased because people would be banked up waiting for a train to 
get into the station and the driver to get out of one end and go into the other.  The train would then tootle off and 
another train would come into the station.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  What route is that? 

Mr HYDE:  That is the Parliament route into Perth train station. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  The train would come from Mandurah along the Parliament route into Wellington Street.  
People would get off at Wellington Street.  They would not have to wait five or seven minutes to get on the train.  
What is the difference in time? 
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Mr HYDE:  I have just explained that.  We want to run 24 trains in an hour.  If that cannot be done, people will 
not use the trains. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  They will not immediately go back again.  They will get off the train and walk to work. 

Mr HYDE:  They will not be able to get on the trains.  The trains have only so many carriages and we will be 
able to get only so many people on the trains each hour.  If the system is not used at an optimum level, it will not 
be attractive.  People want to go into the city on trains travelling 130 kilometres an hour.  The journey time will 
be shorter if the turnover time - people getting on and off - is shorter.  Trains using the William Street route will 
stop at platform 7 of the Perth station and continue down that line.  The turnover time will be one minute and 
seven seconds.  If the train were to follow the Parliament House route into the central station, the turnover time 
would be seven and a half minutes.  The driver and commuters would need to get out, and the points would need 
to be cleared because the train would use the northern line to enter the station.  The carriages that travel at 130 
kilometres an hour will be used on only the northern line and the new line we are building.  They are no good for 
the Armadale or Fremantle lines.  We must make optimum use of the rolling stock on which we are spending 
money.   

This place has not heard from experts such as designers Chris Hair and Jeff Kenworthy, who are aware of the 
modern moves in inner city and transport planning.  The key issue they have raised is the need to get in quickly 
and allow people to get to where they want to go.   

Although the Parliament House route would encourage the construction of businesses and new buildings along 
it, the topography of that area is very much on the leeside of the sand dune.  If an office block were built on the 
corner of Elder Street and Wellington Street, it would not have views of the river.  It would have wonderful 
views over the freeway.  The real estate market has already knocked down the value of that land.  If we support 
free markets - I think most on the other side -  

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  Have you read the report, “A Vision for Perth’s Southern Rail System”? 

Mr HYDE:  I have read it.  There are a number of reports.   

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  Jeff Kenworthy attached his name to this report.  He recommends the western end option. 

Mr HYDE:  We are considering the William Street and Parliament House options.  The Parliament House option 
will not provide all the benefits that a rail line can bring.  The disruption will be an incredible impost.  There are 
12 freeway lanes in front of Parliament House.  The topography means that boring is not possible, so a cut-and-
cover tunnel would be required.  The disruption could last for 15 to 18 months.  The expert advice is that one 
side of the freeway would have to be closed and traffic re-routed onto the other side while the tunnel to the Elder 
Street station was constructed. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  Why don’t you support the boring for the western end of the Mitchell Freeway? 

Mr HYDE:  The engineers and the City of Perth have admitted that the topography, existing buildings and loads 
mean it is not suitable for boring.  The tunnel would come off the Narrows Bridge.  The engineering advice is 
that it is not possible to bore it at an acceptable gradient to provide enough coverage and ensure it does not 
collapse.  

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  It would have to be a cut-and-cover tunnel.   

Mr HYDE:  Yes.  That has been accepted.  Boring under William Street will reduce the cost incredibly.  It is 
equivalent to cut and cover.  In fact, it could be a cheaper option.   

These explanations were provided at the workshop.  I am sure the information is publicly available. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas:  It is on the Internet, and I have been looking at it.  I looked at the disruption management 
plans.  The boring proposal has been removed from the site.  I did not know why that was the case.  I was hoping 
the minister might answer that.  You have indicated that it may be an impossible task. 

Mr HYDE:  That is why the workshop was such a good idea.  It allowed the minister this consultation.  It got 
together people with opposing views. 

Ms Hodson-Thomas interjected. 

Mr HYDE:  I guess they were local stakeholders.  I do not know.  They were people with knowledge of the 
issues, and they were able to raise points.  It was a full day.  By the end of the day it was clear that the 
information supported the William Street option over the Parliament option.  However, some of the people who 
oppose the William Street option - although not Martyn Webb - admitted that even if their eight points were 
addressed, they would still not want the line along William Street.  It has become an emotional, philosophical 
issue rather than a clear planning and transport issue.   



Extract from Hansard 
[ASSEMBLY - Wednesday, 8 May 2002] 

 p10081b-10103a 
Ms Katie Hodson-Thomas; Acting Speaker; Mr Colin Barnett; Mr Pendal; Ms Alannah MacTiernan; Deputy 

Speaker; Mr Rob Johnson; Mr Jeremy Edwards; Mr John Hyde 

 [24] 

I thank the member for reworking this issue into what I think is the crux of the decision for the Government; that 
is, the best entry statement.  I do not envy my ministerial colleagues, who will make the decision in an unbiased 
way.  I have made my decision, and that decision is reinforced as I get more information about the two routes.  
Perth will receive many more benefits from the William Street option than it will from the Parliament House 
option.  

Debate interrupted, pursuant to standing orders. 

House adjourned at 7.00 pm 

__________ 
 


